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MINUTES

ANN ARBOR CITY PLANNING COMMISSION
REGULAR MEETING

7:00 p.m. – November 18, 2008
Time: 
Vice Chair Mahler called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Place:
Council Chamber, Second Floor, 100 North Fifth Avenue, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

____________________________________________________________________________________

ROLL CALL

____________________________________________________________________________________

Members Present:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Westphal, Woods
Members Absent:
Bona, Derezinski
Members Arriving:
Pratt
Staff Present:

Cheng, Pulcipher
____________________________________________________________________________________

INTRODUCTIONS

____________________________________________________________________________________

None.

____________________________________________________________________________________

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

____________________________________________________________________________________

a.
Minutes of October 21, 2008.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, to approve the minutes as presented.
Potts asked that the words “of the” be inserted between the words “design surface” in the eighth line of the third paragraph on page 12.
A vote on the minutes as revised showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski, Pratt
Motion carried.
Enter Pratt.
____________________________________________________________________________________

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

____________________________________________________________________________________

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, to approve the agenda.
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried.
____________________________________________________________________________________

REPORTS FROM CITY ADMINISTRATION, CITY COUNCIL,

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES, PLANNING COMMISSION

OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES, WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

____________________________________________________________________________________

See agenda for list of items.
____________________________________________________________________________________

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

____________________________________________________________________________________

None.
____________________________________________________________________________________

PUBLIC HEARINGS SCHEDULED FOR NEXT MEETING

____________________________________________________________________________________

None.
____________________________________________________________________________________

REGULAR BUSINESS

____________________________________________________________________________________

a.
Public Hearing and Action on Arlington Site Condominium Site Plan, 2.21 acres, 1125 Arlington Boulevard.  A proposal to allow the construction of an additional 3,500-square foot single-family house on the site with access to Aberdeen Road – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng described the proposal and showed photographs of the site.

Chris Krause, 989 Aberdeen, expressed three concerns:  1) the proximity of the proposed structure to his house, which was inconsistent with the rest of the street, and how that would affect privacy and existing trees.  He was not aware of the requirements in the building code, but he asked that his concerns about this be taken into consideration.  2) Concern with the grading plan, as he and his wife installed a costly stone wall and they did not want to see this negatively affected.  3) Concern about the amount of water runoff, stating that it was difficult to describe the amount of runoff that occurred down the street and he did not know if any specific capacity studies had been done.  He would like to see this looked into, especially taking his stone wall into consideration and the fact that it has already shifted due to erosion.  He said he would appreciate anything that could be done to make sure there was sufficient drainage.

Kathy Keinath, of Perimeter Engineering, representing the petitioner, stated that they have created berms along the side of the property and an under drain at the base of the berms to prevent water from running straight down to the adjacent properties.  She said they were providing a wider side setback than required and were grading a drainage swale within the side setback to capture some of the water runoff.  She stated that eaves troughs and roof drains currently drained into the woodland area, which they were proposing to stop by directing the water into the underground tank.  She said they have worked with the Drain Commissioner’s office to come up with solutions to resolve some of the drainage issues.  She was available to answer questions.

Noting no further speakers, Mahler declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Westphal, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Arlington Site Condominium Site Plan.
Potts said she expected to see the actual site plan in the staff report, not a modified version.  She said she would need to see a grading plan, as this was a sensitive area due to the topography.

Pratt asked about the setbacks for this building envelope.
Cheng stated that a 40-foot front setback was required off of both Aberdeen and Arlington, and that the proposal met the side setback requirements with a nine-foot setback on one side and a 20-foot setback on the other.  

Carlberg stated that the Planning Commission did not normally review a site plan for a single-family dwelling.  What was in front of Commission tonight, she said, was approval of the building envelope where the new structure could be located, not the actual structure itself.  She asked if the petitioner planned to use the entire building envelope.

Keinath stated that the building envelope was almost 8,000 square feet in size.  The reason for such a large envelope, she said, was because of the steep slopes and the fact that the driveway would need to be flat so porous pavement would work.  The size of the envelope would offer enough flexibility necessary for the grading and architecture design, she said, adding that it was very likely that the structure would not be built all the way to the nine-foot side setback.
Carlberg asked how the petitioner proposed to protect Aberdeen from excessive runoff, since this was a sloping site, and how the homeowner would be protected from associated difficulties.

Keinath stated that the berms and plantings they intended to provide along the property line would keep water from draining onto adjacent properties.  She also stated that the roof water from the single-family home and from the driveway would be captured in the underground tank.  The rest of the site was very heavily vegetated, she said.
Carlberg asked if the soils on the property were pervious or if excavation would be done.

Keinath stated that there would be excavation, as the soils were loamy with a small amount of infiltration.

Carlberg asked how the petitioner proposed to handle parking for construction vehicles, noting neighbors’ concerns about the impact on this narrow road.
Keinath stated that vehicles would be able to park on the site during construction of the single-family home.  She did not believe there would be a need to park on the road.
Carlberg asked who was responsible for checking silt covers on the drains, to make sure they were clean.

Keinath replied that this was the contractor’s responsibility during construction and then, when the house was completed, the owner of the home would be responsible.

Cheng added that staff would review the actual grading plan and make an on-site inspection.  In addition, he said, staff would respond to any complaints.

Carlberg noted that Aberdeen was a narrow dirt road and she wondered if there was a way to place a condition on the permit requiring that the drains be kept clean.  It seemed to her that stricter standards should be in place for situations like this to make sure more attention was given to the drains, noting that construction always clogged up the silt drains.
Potts said it was good that water would be prohibited from draining onto the neighboring property, but wondered if the proposed system would also prevent it from draining onto the street.

Keinath explained the proposed berming and underdrain along the base and noted that there would be  a yard drain on the property with a swale created to direct water into that drain.

Potts said it appeared as though this proposal had possibilities of improving a bad situation.  It was important, she said, that it not negatively impact this already bad situation.  She stated that she lived for years with a drain and silt collector in front of her house and it was her opinion that they were ineffective.  She said the silt would fill the drain and rain water would then run over it and cause more problems.  She said they prevented silt from going down into the drain, but they caused flooding because they did not handle the flow of a storm.  

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Carlberg, to amend the main motion by adding the following language, “subject to cleaning out the sediment after each rain event during construction.”

Pratt stated that this amendment might assist staff in enforcing maintenance of the drains.

Woods asked if there were a definition of a rain event.
Pratt stated that the petitioner, during construction, would be required to clean out the sediment any time it rained.

Woods wondered if there were adequate staff to make sure this was being done.

Cheng stated that this would likely be inspected in response to a complaint.
Woods was concerned about this amendment setting a precedent.

Pratt believed this amendment would provide staff with more control, knowing there already was a problem in this area, and it also provided clarity to the petitioner.

A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
Woods


ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried.
Westphal asked if changing the drainage pattern would affect the health of the landmark trees.

Keinath replied no.  She stated that the underground tanks would be used for irrigation of the woodland, adding that they were not really changing any of the drainage patterns except for redirecting the downspouts.

Potts stated that there were two other sites on this initial piece of land and asked if they were being site planned at this time or if they would need to come back for approval.
Cheng stated that the site plan being considered this evening was for the building envelope for this particular single-family home only.  The petitioner would have to submit a separate site plan for the homes on the remainder of the property, he said.
A vote on the main motion as amended showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried reads as follows:
Moved by Westphal, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Arlington Site Condominium Site Plan, subject to cleaning out the sediment after each rain event during construction.
b.
Public Hearing and Action on 523 Packard Street Planned Project Site Plan, 0.29 acre.  A proposal to construct two dwelling units (12 bedrooms total) in an addition to the existing structure.  After completion of the addition and renovation to the existing structure, there will be a total of five dwelling units and 26 bedrooms – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng described the proposal and showed photographs of the site.

Noting no further speakers, Mahler declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 523 Packard Street Planned Project Site Plan, subject to providing a minimum use of open space of 50 percent and mitigation of sanitary sewer flow equivalent to the disconnection of one footing drain before issuance of the first certificate of occupancy.
Carlberg stated that this was an old house and asked if the petitioner intended to upgrade the electricity as part of the renovation.
Warren Samberg, petitioner, replied yes.

Carlberg asked about the petitioner’s experience with the number of tenants who had cars.  She confirmed that this proposal would increase the number of residents, but not parking spaces.

Samberg said it was true that additional residents were proposed, but no increase in parking spaces.  He stated that out of the 14 current residents in this house, eight of them had cars.  Because this house was one block from campus, he believed most students would walk, adding that there also was public transportation available.  

Carlberg asked what the petitioner would do if there was a prospective tenant who wanted to rent a unit but would not do so unless he or she could bring a car.
Samberg believed that one in three tenants would have a car.  He also stated that on-street parking was available, as well as a nearby parking structure.
Carlberg noted the difficulty in finding available on-street parking.  She wondered how storm water would be handled, asking if there were structures that could be used to clean pollutants out of the water.

Kathy Keinath, of Perimeter Engineering, representing the petitioner, explained the proposed storm water system.  She stated that two forebays were proposed to treat and release water at a controlled rate, one a rain garden at the base of the steep slope near the north property line, and the second in an underground storage tank.  She stated that there were different technologies, such as octo swirls and stormceptors, adding that the petitioner was interested in a tank that at some point could be used to plumb water back into the building.

Carlberg asked that additional information regarding the different storm water systems be provided prior to this site plan going to City Council, as she wanted to be sure that there was optimal cleaning of storm water.  She was not concerned about the increased height of the building, noting that this site was at the bottom of a hill and there were tremendous benefits to having parking underneath the building.  She believed the streetscape along Packard would be similar to what currently existed and perhaps even be an improvement with the upgrading of the house.  She thought this was an appropriate planned project with the proposed benefits.
Westphal asked for an explanation between the existing and increased usable open space.

Cheng explained that the minimum usable open space was 40 percent and that 46 percent currently existed on the site.  This proposal would increase the minimum usable open space to 50 percent, he said.
Westphal asked about the bicycle parking.
Samberg stated that he was providing four Class A parking spaces, noting that code required one space.

Pratt stated that this proposal would result in 26 tenants.  He believed that most of the tenants who did not have a car likely would have a bicycle.

Potts thought the code requirements for bicycle parking were inadequate, stating that she has heard many complaints about the lack of bike parking.

Westphal stated that he concurred about the benefit of this proposal providing storm water treatment and, while the historic façade of this structure would be preserved and it was assumed that some of the housing would be affordable, he was concerned about setting a precedent with regard to the criteria for planned project modifications.  He noted that increased density was encouraged and there did not seem to be any neighborhood opposition here, but this may not be the case for a different location.

Cheng stated that staff discussed this concern when reviewing the proposal.  He stated that the parking being located under the building was a benefit that otherwise might not be provided if something less desirable allowed by right was proposed.  He said staff believed these were appropriate benefits.

Westphal believed this was a suitable planned project for this location.

Pratt asked what the plan was for storm water maintenance, as occasionally these types of management plans were beneficial for about the first year until it was time for the sediment to be removed.  He would want to see some type of clear statement as to what the agreement was regarding the maintenance of the storm water management structure.  

Keinath stated that the plan contained a maintenance schedule requiring cleaning the sediment both during and after construction.  She stated that the majority of the water would be from the building’s roof, as most of the parking area would be covered.  She said they intentionally placed the tank under the driveway to allow access for a truck to come and clean it out.

Pratt stated that he would like to see more bicycle parking spaces provided.
Potts said this planned project claimed to meet the active open space standard, but she said there did not appear to be any active open space on the site.  She asked the petitioner to address this.

Samberg stated that space at the rear of the site would be created for open space.

Potts stated that this would be a significant improvement because all of the backyards in this area were parking lots and it would be nice to have something planted in that space for both the environment and the tenants.  With regard to the reduced side setbacks, she said, they generally were important; however, this was not as critical in this neighborhood.  She thought the proposed benefits from this proposal would be a major improvement to the neighborhood.
Carlberg did not think it would be too difficult for the petitioner to install additional bike hoops and suggested that the motion be amended to require the addition of ten bicycle parking spaces on the property.
Westphal offered a friendly amendment, so the language would say, “subject to the addition of parking for 18 bicycles.”

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Borum, to amend the main motion by adding the following language:  “subject to the addition of parking for 18 bicycles.”
Woods stated that she would like to see the bicycle parking spaces covered, otherwise they likely would not be used.  She proposed this as a friendly amendment to the motion.

Carlberg accepted this as a friendly amendment to the motion.

Potts agreed about the covered bicycle parking spaces, suggesting that perhaps they could be placed within the carport.  She knew that bicyclists did not like to park their bikes out in the open during inclement weather.  She suggested that ten spaces be required, rather than 18, as this property was within walking distance of campus and it was likely that not all students would use a bicycle.

Carlberg stated that she would like to leave the requirement at 18 bicycle spaces.

Pratt asked the petitioner if this would be feasible.

Samberg stated that it would be difficult to place that many bicycle parking spaces under the building, but said there was plenty of space for bicycle parking beyond the building envelope, which meant they would be uncovered.

Carlberg stated that a small roof or awning could be placed over the spaces to keep rain and snow off the bikes.
A vote on the amendment showed:


YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
Potts


ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried.
Carlberg wanted to make sure that staff followed up on the issue of the cleanest storm water design so the information could be available prior to Council consideration.
Pulcipher stated that staff would provide this information to City Council.
A vote on the main motion as amended showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried, reads as follows:
Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 523 Packard Street Planned Project Site Plan, subject to providing a minimum use of open space of 50 percent, subject to mitigation of sanitary sewer flow equivalent to the disconnection of one footing drain before issuance of the first certificate of occupancy, and subject to the addition of enough parking for up to 18 covered bicycle spaces.
c.
Public Hearing and Action on Westerman Annexation and Zoning, 0.15 acre, 1612 White Street.  A request to annex this parcel into the City and zone it R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) for multiple-family residential use – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng described the proposal and showed photographs of the site.

Noting no further speakers, Mahler declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Westphal, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Westerman Annexation and R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) Zoning.
A vote on the motion showed:


YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried.
d.
Public Hearing and Action on Clark Annexation and Zoning, 0.13 acre, 1710 South State Street.  A request to annex this parcel into the City and zone it O (Office District) for office use – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng described the proposal and showed photographs of the site.

Noting no further speakers, Mahler declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Clark Annexation and O (Office District) Zoning.
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried.
e.
Public Hearing and Action on Four Parkland Annexations and Zonings.  A request to annex these sites into the City and zone them PL (Public Land District) for public park use:  (1) Furstenberg Nature Area Park, 20.16 acres, on Fuller Road across from Huron High School; (2) South Pond Nature Area, 6.75 acres, East Huron River Drive at Chalmers Drive; (3) Zion Property, 2.64 acres, south end of Ridgemor Drive, off Liberty Street; and (4) Onder Property, 4.75 acres, north side of Brookside Drive, west of Hilldale Drive – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

f.
Public Hearing and Action on Seven Parkland Rezonings:  (1) Evergreen Park, 0.74 acre, north side of Valley Drive between Barber Avenue and Pinewood Street.  A request to rezone this site from R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use.  (2) Camp Hilltop Park, 7.71 acres, south side of West Huron River Drive west of North Main Street.  A request to rezone this site from PUD (Planned Unit Development District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use.  (3) The Ponds Park, 0.6 acre, west side of Ember Way at Candlewick Drive.  A request to rezone this site from R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use.  (4) Riverside Park, 0.28 acre, 980 Broadway Street.  A request to rezone this site from C3 (Fringe Commercial District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use.  (5) Winewood Thaler Park, 0.25 acre, 2107 Winewood Avenue.  A request to rezone this site from R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use.  (6) Burr Oak Park No. 2, 0.33 acre, 528 Burr Oak Drive.  A request to rezone this site from R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use.  (7) Iroquois Park, 0.19 acre, 1404 Iroquois Place.  A request to rezone this site from R1C (Single-Family Dwelling District) to PL (Public Land District) for public park use – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng described the proposed annexations and rezonings.

Michelle Kaucheck, 612 Trego Circle, understood that no changes were proposed at this time to the Burr Oak Park property, but she expressed concern about making sure that no road would be built through the park in the future, as this issue has surfaced time and again.  She said the neighborhood was designed to prevent a cut-through to Jackson Road and the residents wanted to make sure it remained that way.  She wondered if this rezoning would allow a road extension.

A resident of Burr Oak Drive expressed the same concerns regarding an access drive through the Burr Oak Park property.  He indicated the neighborhood’s concern about the possibility of a road going through this property and connecting with Lakewood School.  He stated that this would represent a serious danger to the children at the school, as well as a degradation to the neighborhood.  If a road were a possibility as a result of this rezoning, he said, the neighbors wanted the City to know of their opposition.
Flora Maura, a resident near the Burr Oak Park property, stated that she had difficulty understanding why the City had decided to move ahead with these park rezonings without providing clarity to the homeowners as to why this was being done.  She was concerned that once the Burr Oak Park property was rezoned, it would create a loophole for a road connection.  This neighborhood was developed over 20 years ago without an access connection, she said, and putting in a road would change the whole environment for the taxpayers who lived here.  She requested that nothing be done with this property until everyone understood what was going to take place.
Kristy Simmons, a resident adjacent to the Burr Oak Park property, stated that there were many little children in this neighborhood and encouraged that safeguards be put in place to prohibit any changes to the land.
Noting no further speakers, Mahler declared the public hearing closed.
Moved by Potts, seconded by Woods, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Furstenberg Nature Area, South Pond Nature Area, Onder Property and Zion Property Annexation and PL (Public Land District) Zoning petitions.
Moved by Potts, seconded by Woods, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Burr Oak Park No. 2, Camp Hilltop Park, Evergreen Park, Iroquois Park, Riverside Park, The Ponds Park, and Winewood Thaler Park Petitions for Rezoning to PL (Public Land District).
Pratt said it was his understanding that the rezoning of the park parcels to PL would allow the properties to remain as is.  If they were not rezoned, he said, the residential zoning could possibly leave a loophole allowing a house to be built.  He pointed out that these park parcels were not currently zoned for parkland and rezoning them to PL would allow them to remain parkland.  He stated that a planning commission could not guarantee that a certain policy would remain the same forever, but suggested that concerned residents could contact their City Council representatives for further assurance regarding what could or could not happen on a piece of property.  He requested that the Riverside Park parcel be removed from the rezoning package at this time, as there currently was a subcommittee of the Environmental Commission studying a wide range of issues along the Huron River.  While no decisions had been made at this time, he said, one potential item the subcommittee has been discussing was leasing small areas along the river for commercial purposes.  He also noted that the subcommittee would be soliciting public feedback on various ideas, so he thought it may be more appropriate for the Planning Commission to take up the rezoning of this particular park parcel at a later time.  He said there were communities that received as much as a million dollars a year leasing out small portions of land for commercial use.  He wondered if there was any support from Planning Commission members to remove Riverside Park this evening.

Potts stated that rezoning the Riverside Park parcel to PL would not prohibit the City Council or other official body from putting forward a proposal.  Presumably, she said, a potential commercial use would not be precluded by rezoning this property to PL.  She said she would prefer zoning the property PL at this time for the protection it provided.
Carlberg stated that this was land purchased with parks dollars and it should be rezoned to PL as quickly as possible.  She said this would then place the property under the control of the Park Advisory Commission (PAC) to make sure that whatever was done on the property was consistent with the City’s goals for its parks.  She saw this process as a housekeeping function, to make sure the zoning was consistent with the entity that purchased the land.  She noted that if any changes were proposed to the properties, they would first go before PAC, which was a very public process, including notification to neighbors.  She did not see the necessity for removing Riverside Park from this rezoning package.

Woods stated that she did not favor removing Riverside Park.  

There was no support to remove Riverside Park.
Woods also informed the residents living near the Burr Oak Park property that any change in use to the park would involve a large public process.  She also noted that the City just recently passed a proposal that would require a vote of the citizenry before any parkland could be sold.

Potts added that installing a road through a park parcel would not happen easily, and that it would be even more difficult to do if the property were appropriately zoned PL.
A vote on both motions showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Derezinski

Motion carried.
____________________________________________________________________________________

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

____________________________________________________________________________________

None.
____________________________________________________________________________________

COMMISSION PROPOSED BUSINESS

____________________________________________________________________________________

None.
____________________________________________________________________________________

ADJOURNMENT

____________________________________________________________________________________

Mahler declared the meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

                                                                    

______________________________________                                                                                Mark Lloyd, Manager




Kirk Westphal, Secretary

Planning and Development Services

Prepared by Laurie Foondle

Management Assistant

Planning and Development Services

